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ABSTRACT
Background and aims: Whereas, the neonatal intensive care specifically set for unwell infants that require
special care and regarding the point that today despite the considerable developments in medical sciences, the
number of the infants that need special care also increased, the present study was conducted with the aim of
studying the role of the effective factors on infants’ admission in NICU of Hajar Hospital in Shahrekord city.
Method: The present study was conducted as a descriptive, analytical, cross sectional via simple sampling method
in Hajar Hospital in Shahrekord city years 2010-2013. For this aim, the admitted infants in NICU were studied
during the mentioned period.
Results: The results obtained from the present study showed that among the 820 infants admitted in NICU, the
most common factor for admission was preterm (48.6%) and congenital disorders (15.2%).
Conclusion: According to the results, it could be said that the main problem about the infants is preterm delivery
that should be prevented through necessary measures.
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INTRODUCTION
The neonatal mortality rate and maternal
mortality rate are considered as the most
important variables in assessing the health status
of a region. (1) Knowing the reason for such
mortalities is one of the acceptable and effective
factors in defining the related cares in delivery
period and neonatal period. In this regard, the
high risk infants should be identified and some
effective measures should be taken for
preserving their health status. High risk infants
are the infants with high mortality rate that
should be under strict supervision of
experienced physicians and nurses (2). The high
risk infants are mostly categorized in terms of
the birth weight, pregnancy age and pathologic
problems. Most of these problems occur due to
the physiologic status along with caring the
infant in terms of the birth age and chemical
disorders (Hypoglycemia, Hypocalcaemia etc.)

and due to immaturity of the organs and systems
(Hyper- bilirubinemia, respiratory distress
syndrome, hypothermia) (3). Nearly 9% of all
births require neonatal intensive care. This kind
of care usually continues for some days, but it
may last from some hours to some months (4).
Institute of Child Health and Human
Development has founded NICU specialized in
caring the ill or immature infants (5). In this
part, all the caring measures for the newborn
babies are conducted in order to decrease the
environmental, physical and social stressors to
provide the infant’s convenience from the
admission stage to the permission .It has adverse
consequences for neonate and their parents
because of physical, psychological, and
emotional separation (6). This unit is equipped
with some complicated devices and screeners
(7). Whereas this group of infants require some
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intensive care and considering that performing
different procedures on this group cause
emergence of some other problems and
iatrogenic events seriously and continuously, so
that 1% of these events are fatal and
unavoidable (8). On the other hand, the
mortality rate is high among these infants, so
that it reaches to 34% in some reports (9).
Ideally it is attempted to the infants born in a
condition with minimum problems that they
don’t need to be admitted in this unit. Tracy et
al. studied the admission rate of the infants of
low risk mothers in terms of the delivery method
and found that all the term infants admitted in
intensive care unit was 8.9% in nulliparous
women and 6.3% in multiparous women (10). In
other regions and studied, it was stated that the
infants of the women that had bleeding before
childbirth that became pregnant through assisted
reproductive techniques and born baby boy are
highly in danger of being admitted in intensive
care unit (2,11, 12). Considering the mentioned
issues and distinction of each effective factor on
admission in different regions in one side and
admission in intensive care units that require
excessive expenses and skilled and experienced
personnel on the other side, and regarding the
point that these factors are not studied
specifically in Chaharmahal and Bakhtiari
Province; therefore, the necessity of conducting
the present study with the aim of defining the
relation between effective factors with the
infants admission in NICU of this province is
highly crucial. With the aim of identifying the
reasons that lead to transfer the newborn baby to
NICU and prevent such problems besides
identifying the reasons for admission of infants
in NICU and preventing them, it is hoped that
we can have an effective role in developing
prognosis and saving the life of this vulnerable
group and develop the health indicators of the
region and consequently promote the health
level in the province.
MATERIAL AND METHODS
The present study was conducted as a
descriptive, analytical, cross sectional via simple
sampling method in Hajar Hospital in
Shahrekord city years 2010-2013. For this aim,
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the admitted infants in NICU were studied
during the mentioned period.
Statistical Population and Research Sample:
includes the new born babies admitted in NICU
that were born at Hajar Hospital, Shahrekord
city or have been dispatched to this hospital.
Sample Size: the sample size was calculated
according to the comments of statistical expert
and via statistical formula pq/d2 n=Z2 as 787
persons (P=0/09. ،q=0/91 ، 0/05 =،α ،z=1/96 ،
d=0/02). The data gathered via the researcher
made questionnaire including the individual
characteristics and different questions related to
the effective factors on the infants’ admission at
NICU that was extracted from table 91-1,
Nelson Essentials of Pediatrics. Then, the
questionnaire was provided to some experts in
the field of pediatrics and midwifery. After
studying the questionnaire, their comments were
applied. In order to fill the questionnaire while
observing the ethical issues, the archived records
were used besides interview with the mothers
and included all the admitted infants that has
been admitted immediately after delivery or
some days after admission.
Sampling time included from the time of getting
permission to the time that the questionnaire was
filled as 3.5 years. The questionnaires were
completed by one expert in the field of nursing
that was working in NICU. After gathering the
information via SPSS21 Software, some
descriptive statistics same as average and
standard deviation of the results of the study
were analyzed.
RESULTS
The results showed that among 820 admitted
infants at NICU, 58.5% were boys, 41.3% were
girls and 0.2% were gender unknown. Apgar
score for 76.8% of the infants was higher than 7
and for 23.2% was less than 7. About 90.1% of
the infants were born at Hajar hospital and the
mother and father of 58.3% of the infants had no
family relationship. The rate of twin pregnancy
was 14.6%. The infants’ weight ranged from
400-6500 gr with average of 2480±79, height
from 28- 57 cm with average of 46.67±4.61,
head circumference from 21- 49 cm and average
of 32.88±3.09, Apgar score from 1-9 with
average of 7.31 ±1.65

213

Studying the Role of Effective Factors on the Infants’ Admission in Neonatal Intensive Care Unit

The role of humanistic and social factors: the
age of mother ranged from 16- 45 years, there
was no mother with age less than 16 years, but
there was 11 persons in age of 40 years old and
6 persons older than 40 (0.8%).
Regarding the consumption of unpermitted
drugs, the results showed that among the
mothers of 820 infants that were admitted in this
unit, 1.3% were involved with substance abuse,
0.1% with alcohol addiction and 0.6% with
smoking. 9.6% of the mothers were exposed to
cigarettes smoke. Previous Pregnancies: 35
mothers (4.3%) have IUFD, 21 mothers (2.6%)
have infant death, 31 mothers (3.9%) have
previous immature birth, 6 mothers (0.7%) have
IUGR, 11 mothers (1.4%) have disorder infant,
8 mothers (1%) have cervical insufficiency, 1
mother (0.1%) has blood disorder, 96 persons
(11.9%) have neonatal jaundice and didn’t have
any infant hydrops.
Current Pregnancy: vaginal bleeding in 70
mothers (9.2%), genital infection in 67 mothers
(8.5%), amniotic fluid volume disorder in 52
mothers (6.6%) that 29 individuals (6.8%) was
polyhydramnios and 23 individuals (5.4%) was
oligo hydramnious, 27 individuals had surgery
(3.4%), 4 individuals appendectomy, 18
individuals cerclage, 1 individual infant
reduction, 1 individual stitch openness, 1
individual ovarian cyst and 1 individual feet
surgery due to trauma, 33 individuals (11.1%)
oral problems, 22 individuals toothache, 7
individuals tooth decay, 2 individuals tooth
break, 2 individuals gum bleeding, 13
individuals (2.4%) without perinatal cares, 11
individuals (1.4%) thrombophlebitis, 57
individuals (8.4%) unnatural Sonography, 79
individuals (10%) infertility treatment. 14.6% of
the deliveries was twins.
Delivery Status: 33 individuals (4%) respiratory
distress, 27 individuals (3.3%) meconium
passage, 1 individual (0.1%) wrap around fatal
neck, 4 individuals (0.5%) forceps with vacuum,
529 individuals (65.4%) respiratory problems.
The Infant Status: 48.7% was under 37
pregnancy weeks and there was no item higher
than 42 weeks. 45.7% was under 2500 gam and
1.3% was higher than 4000. 15.2% had
disordered infants.
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DISCUSSION
The role of humanistic and social factors: there
was no mother with age less than 16 years, but
there was 11 persons in age of 40 years old and
5 persons older than 40 (0.8%).the age less than
16 and higher than 40 years and physical and
psychological traumas can face the infant to risk
(12). The most appropriate age for the woman to
be pregnant is between 20 to 30 (13) and the age
higher than 35 years will expose the mother
pregnancy to some risk (14). There was 18 items
psychological trauma (2.2%) and 41 items
physical trauma (5%). Williams states that more
than 20% of the pregnant mothers suffer from
physical trauma (15).
Regarding the consumption of unpermitted
drugs, the results showed that among the
mothers of 820 infants that were admitted in this
unit, 1.3% were involved with substance abuse,
0.1% with alcohol addiction and 0.6% with
smoking. 9.6% of the mothers were exposed to
cigarettes smoke. Vojdani Nia reported in his
study that among 4317 participants, 60
individuals (1.4%) suffered from drug use, 79
individuals (1.8%) from smoking and 616
individuals (14.3%) from consumption of
unsecure drugs (16).
Regarding the role of the factor of previous
records, hypertension was observed among 133
individuals, 11 items before pregnancy and 122
items during pregnancy. Hypertension disorders
in pregnancy included 5-7% of the pregnancies
(17) that was calculated as 1.8% in women with
overweight in compare to normal weight and as
3.1% in fat women (18).
Urinary infection was observed among 173
items (21.09%). It was reported that the urinary
infection was spread in Nigeria as 14.6% (19).
Previous Pregnancies: 35 mothers (4.3%) have
IUFD in the present study and in University
Hospital of Montreal in Canada during 20012007, there was 87 item IUFD among total
20744 individuals (20). Moreover in France,
there was 5% IUFD (21).
One study reported rate of immature infants’
mortality in delivery room as 5.7 and as 9.9 in
NICU (22). The infants’ mortality rate was
reported as 21 items (2.6%) in the present study.
The immature birth was 31 items (3.9%) that
will increase the chance for preterm delivery in
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next delivery (23). IUGR rate was reported as 6
items (0.7%, diabetic 16 items and pregnancy
diabetic 15 items). The studies showed that
IUGR was increased in spite of technology
development and more accurate prenatal cares
and the mortality rate are higher in this group of
infants in compare to normal infants (24).
The disordered infant birth was reported as 11
items (1.4%). In one study conducted in
Ethiopia, congenital disorders was reported as
2%, it was double in boys in compare to girls
(25).
Cervical insufficiency will cause to cervix
opening due to some changes in cervix (26) and
the cervix length less than 25mm before 24
weeks pregnancy will be considered as cervical
insufficiency (27, 28) and was reported in 8
(23%) of mothers.
Vaginal bleeding in 70 mothers (9.9%). Vaginal
bleeding will expose the pregnancy into risk and
will lead to admission of more infants in
intensive care unit (28-30). amniotic fluid
volume disorder in 52 mothers (6.6%)
polyhydramnios and oligo hydramnious, was
observed in 2-4% of the pregnancies .In this
research 27 individuals had surgery (3.4%)
during 1973 to 1981 among 720000 pregnant
women had surgeries other than midwifery (31).
Regarding the problems in pregnancy,
insufficient prenatal cares (less than 8 times)
was reported as 60 items (14.9%). In years
2007-2008, 85.4% of the women in America had
received insufficient prenatal cares (32) and it
was observed that receiving less than 8 times
pregnancy cares relates to increasing the
lightweight infant birth (33).
Infertility treatment was reported as 79 items
(10%), these women with infertility records had
the chance of increasing the pregnancy
complications despite receiving sufficient cares
(34, 35).
Delivery Status: 4 individuals (0.5%) forceps
with vacuum, 267 individuals (32.8%) infants of
natural delivery and 548 individuals (67.2%) of
cesarean delivery. In one study conducted at
southeast side of Brazil, the infants of cesarean
delivery was calculated as 8.3% against 1.8%
infants of natural delivery were admitted at
intensive care unit (36).
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The rate of twin pregnancy was 14.6%. It was
estimated that 1 in 80 births will be multi fetus
that will apply more complications for
pregnancy (31).
Regarding the newborn baby, 48.6% of the
infants were preterm. Preterm delivery is one of
the critical issues in the health status of the
world that will be followed by many
complications that will consequently lead to
infant death (37). In 1984 in America, 9.4% of
the deliveries was preterm and in year 2006, this
amount reached to 12.8% and in year 2011, it
reached to 11.7%. The preterm delivery issue is
still one of the most critical challenges in the
field of midwifery (38, 39) and the most of the
infants admitted in the intensive care unit of the
present study was preterm delivery. Congenital
anomaly was observed as 122 individuals
(15.2%). At two intensive care units at Montreal
Hospital in Canada, the reason for admission of
the infants at NICU among 625 infants, 51%
was admitted in this unit due to congenital
anomaly and surgery (40).
Between 445 Tanzanian neonate hospitalized 41
(29%) of them had anomaly (41) .10% of
neonatal in NICU have congenital anomalies
(42).
CONCLUSION:
In this study, the most premature infants were
admitted to intensive care unit.
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